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NOTICE TO MEMBERS

Subject: Petition 959/2004 by Roberta Jacchia (Italian), bearing 146 signatures,
opposing Italian legislation, administrative practice and case law regarding 
betting on sports events

1. Summary of petition

The petitioner, a lawyer acting on behalf of two categories of operator (agents and employees 
of the 'Stanley' firm of bookmakers operating in the European Community) providing 
facilities for betting on sports events, alleges infringement by Italy of Community legislation 
regarding freedom of establishment and freedom to provide crossborder services. In 
particular, he maintains that, notwithstanding internal market arrangements, Italian legislation 
regarding betting on sports events is biased in favour of officially recognised bookmakers, 
severely restricting the scope of foreign competitors, thereby infringing their rights as 
European citizens. The punitive measures adopted include the closing down of businesses for 
reasons of public order, the possibility of criminal proceedings and freezing the assets of 
owners of 'data transmission centres' (the approximately 230 independent agencies being used 
by Stanley, generally online, to build up an Italian clientele). The petitioner alleges that, in 
May 2004, a judgment by the Italian Supreme Court contradicted the body of case law 
established by the European Court of Justice (in the Gabrielle case - C-243/01), recognising 
that the rights referred to in Articles 43 and 49 of the Treaty applied to Community 
bookmakers such as Stanley (as was the case for foreign language assistants - note by 
secretariat). This led to even more repressive measures. In any event, the resulting legislation, 
administrative practice and case law is, according to the petitioner, not only disproportionate 
to the public order objectives being pursued, but also constitutes discrimination based on 
nationality, thereby infringing Article 12 of the Treaty. The petitioner is accordingly seeking 
action by the EP.

2. Admissibility



PE370.032/REV.IIIv01-00 2/4 CM\742551EN.doc

EN

Declared admissible on 18 April 2005. Information requested from the Commission under 
Rule 192(4).

3. Commission reply, received on 3 February 2006.

The Commission has received several complaints relating to Italian restrictions on sports 
betting services and is aware of the problems referred to by the petitioner. 

As regards sports betting services, to which the petitioner refers, the Commission notes that 
the Italian legislation, its administrative practice and case law have a restrictive effect on both 
cross border provision of such services1 and the freedom of establishment for licensed 
operators legally established in the territory of another Member State than Italy. 

The Commission is currently examining the Italian legislation in question in order to assess its 
compatibility with EC law (in particular articles 43 and 49 of the EC Treaty). In so doing, it 
will take due account of existing jurisprudence of the European Court of Justice2 which has 
indicated that, to some extent, Member States’ restrictions to cross-border provision of certain 
forms of gambling services are compatible with the EC Treaty. This is the case when these 
restrictions are non-discriminatory, justified by imperative reasons relating to the public 
interest, and in so far that the relevant interest is not protected in the Member State in which 
the provider is established, proportionate, i.e. are not excessive and not replaceable by less 
restrict measures.

4. Further Commission reply, received on 1 June 2007.

History

 The petitioners are agents, partners and employees of the Stanley firm of bookmakers and 
offer sports betting services in Italy;

 A complaint was filed with the European Commission  – in particular regarding alleged 
discriminatory legislation which favours locally licensed operators over licensed operators 
from other Member States, in contravention of Article 49 of the EC Treaty;

The Commission’s comments

The Commission having investigated this complaint decided on 12 April 2006 to send a letter 
of formal notice to the Italian authorities regarding a possible breach of Article 49 EC Treaty. 
The Italian authorities replied to the Commission on 03 August 2006;

                                               
1 See also the first report on the application of Directive 2000/31/EC (Directive on electronic 

commerce) from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council and the European 
Economic and Social Committee (COM  (2003) 702 final,  page 21)

2 In particular the judgements of 21 October 1999 in case C-67/98 (Zenatti) and of 6 November 
2003 in case C-243/01 (Gambelli),
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 In October 2006 the Commission sent a further separate letter of formal notice to the 
Italian authorities following an investigation of a large number of complaints concerning an 
internet ban imposed on sports betting operators (wishing to offer their services online) 
legally established in other Member States. The Italian authorities replied by letter dated 23 
February 2007.

 The Commission is at this time examining both replies. A number of changes in Italian 
legislation, which purport to open the market are also being considered;

 The decision of the ECJ on 6 March in Placanica C-338/04 known to the petitioners, 
ruled that criminal penalties for the collecting of bets by intermediaries acting on behalf of 
foreign companies are contrary to Community law. The Commission is studying the ruling 
and its impact on the present investigations. The Italian Courts' interpretation of the ruling 
will also be monitored.

5. Commission reply, received on 17 July 2008.

Further to its communication of 1 June 2007, the Commission would like to formulate the 
following additional comments on the petition.

During the second half of 2007 the Italian authorities entered into discussions with the 
Commission with a view to resolving the infringement case. The Commission views these 
discussions as positive. First, the Italian Parliament adopted a new legislation at the end of 
2007, enabling the Government to adopt a new decree aiming at regulating on-line betting 
activities. Second, the draft decree was formally notified to the Commission on 28 December 
2007 under Directive 98/341. The Commission responded with observations in April 2008 and 
has had further meetings with the Italian authorities to clarify aspects of their proposals. The 
Commission awaits a further draft of the Italian decree.

The Commission services continue to keep the complainants fully informed of developments 
in the infringement procedure, most recently in a meeting with them on 05 June.

6. Commission reply, received on 26 September 2008.

(Confirmation of statement made by the Commission at the Petitions Committee on 17 July 
2008)

The Commission having investigated this complaint decided on 12 April 2006 to send a letter 
of formal notice to the Italian authorities regarding a possible breach of Article 49 EC Treaty. 
The Italian authorities replied to the Commission on 03 August 2006.

In October 2006 the Commission sent a further separate letter of formal notice to the Italian 
authorities following an investigation of a large number of complaints concerning an internet 
ban imposed on sports betting operators (wishing to offer their services online) legally 
established in other Member States. The Italian authorities replied by letter dated 23 February 
                                               
1 Directive 98/34/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 22 June 1998 laying down a procedure for the 

provision of information in the field of technical standards and regulations (OJ L 204, 21.7.1998, p. 37–48)
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2007.

During the second half of 2007 the Italian authorities entered into discussions with the 
Commission with a view to resolving the infringement case. The Commission views these 
discussions as positive. First, the Italian Parliament adopted new legislation end 2007, 
enabling the Government to adopt a new decree aiming at regulating on-line betting activities. 
Second, the draft decree was formally notified to the Commission on 28 December 2007 
under Directive 98/341. The Commission responded with observations in April 2008 and the 
Italian authorities replied with clarifications on 07 July 2008. Further meetings with the 
Italian authorities to clarify aspects of their proposals are planned before the final adoption of 
their Decree, which is expected in the autumn. The Commission is positive about these 
discussions and hopes for a resolution of the case in the autumn. 

                                               
1 Directive 98/34/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 22 June 1998 laying down a procedure for the 

provision of information in the field of technical standards and regulations (OJ L 204, 21.7.1998, p. 37–48)


